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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On July 28, 2009, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on May 13, 2009, and a pre-hearing order was filed on May

15, 2009.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On August 22, 2007, the relationship of employee-employer-

carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to his left

shoulder on August 22, 2007.



2

4. The claimant is entitled to a weekly compensation rate of

$209 for temporary total disability and $157 for permanent partial

disability.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Wage loss.

2. Additional temporary total disability from April 24, 2008,

to August 6, 2008.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“That employee/employer relationship existed
at all relevant times and dates.  That
claimant sustained an accepted compensable
injury to his left arm and shoulder.  That the
claimant had surgery on January 3, 2008 on his
rotator cuff.  That the claimant was paid
temporary total disability benefits through
March of 2008.  That the claimant remains
unable to be substantially and gainfully
employed and in his healing period and is
entitled to temporary total disability
benefits.  The claimant is entitled to
controverted attorney fees on all benefits
awarded.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondent contends that it accepted
Claimant’s injury as compensable.  Respondent
agrees with Claimant’s contention that his TTD
rate should be $209.00 and the PPD rate should
be $157.00.  Respondent had miscalculated the
rate by including Claimant’s first week of
work which was partial week.  Respondent is
paying the $8.00 per week difference on the
temporary total disability benefits paid and
the $3.00 per week difference on the permanent
partial disability paid of 2%.  Temporary
total disability benefits were paid through
April 28, 2008 at which time the treating
physician released Claimant to return to work
with certain restrictions.  Tyson had
previously provided work for Claimant
following his injury when his limitations were
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even more restrictive than those placed by the
physician on April 28.  Had Claimant not been
terminated on December 20, 2007 for
misconduct, Tyson would have continued to make
employment available within his restrictions.
Tyson denies that it owes additional temporary
total disability benefits to the Claimant.
Further, Tyson denies Claimant is entitled to
wage loss disability as a result of the work
related injury.  The reason he is not working
for Tyson earning the same wages he earned at
the time of the injury is because he was
terminated for misconduct.”

The claimant is a fifty-nine-year-old male who was employed by

the respondent in this matter.  The claimant performed lifting and

stacking duties which included lifting seventy pounds of chicken

and stacking it to five feet in height.  It has been admitted that

the claimant sustained a compensable injury to his left shoulder on

August 22, 2007, while performing these duties.

An MRI was performed on the claimant as a result of work

related injury at Fayetteville MRI on November 29, 2007.  The

following impressions were given:

“1. COMPLETE TEAR OF THE SUPRASPINATUS TENDON
WITH TENDON RETRACTION MEASURING
APPROXIMATELY 3CM. MODERATE MUSCLE
ATROPHY.

2. FULL THICKNESS TEAR OF THE UPPER TO MID
FIBERS OF THE SUBSCAPULARIS TENDON, ALSO
ASSOCIATED WITH MODERATE MUSCLE ATROPHY.”

A medical record dated February 15, 2008, from Dr. Jacob Kaler

stated, “Mr. Narviz is a couple of weeks out from his left open

shoulder surgery where he had a massive cuff tear subscap with

biceps instability and subsequent tenotomy and stenosis tenodesis.

He says he is doing fairly well.”  Medical records also indicate
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that the claimant underwent physical therapy for his left shoulder

injury from March 2008 until June 2008.

The claimant was seen at Ozark Orthopaedics by Dr. Jacob Kaler

on March 17, 2008.  A clinic note from that visit describes the

following restrictions for the claimant: “Work restrictions now

would be still one handed duty for a month.  Then he would be two

pound lifting restriction, no overhead activities for one month.

I’ll see him back in six weeks.”  On April 28, 2008, the claimant

was again seen by Dr. Kaler.  The following information is found in

a clinic note from that visit: 

“I told him I’d just plan on seeing him back
in 6 weeks and he and his wife were both very
sad when I said that.  I asked questions and
they’re wanting to go back to Idaho.  They
basically feel like they’re being held here
and I told them it would be okay but the main
issue is that worker’s comp may want some
additional follow-up on him if this is indeed
a worker’s compensation issue as I believe it
was.  He needs to check with them first.  I’ll
give him a prescription to follow-up with the
therapy there but may require that he comes
back for me to do it.  All we’ll really need
is an impairment rating but it’s probably
going to be 6-9 months before he’d be declared
MMI.  I told him my preference would be, of
course, just to hang around here and have
those done but that’s a personal decision
they’ll have to make with the implications
that I’m not able to predict.  From an
activity standpoint, I told him he can do what
her wants subjectively.  I would officially
put him at a 1- ob. Lifting restriction.  No
overhead activity for a month and then
increase that to 20 lbs. Followed by 30 lbs.
At 5 months and then no restrictions at 6
months if all just went perfect, but we are
going to make a follow-up appointment with me
in 6 weeks I told him just to have on the
books.”
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The claimant was also seen on June 9, 2008, by Dr. Kaler.  The

following is found in a clinic note from that visit: “His

restrictions for the next two months do include no overhead

activity and 5 pound lifting restriction for 1 month followed by a

10 pound restriction for the month thereafter.  I will see him 2

months from now which will put him 6 months out from his injury at

which point we will most likely have him established as MMI.  I do

not anticipate a high impairment rating on this one.”  On August 6,

2008, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Kaler.  The following

information is found in a clinic note from that visit: “His work

restriction would be 25 pounds for three months and then no

restrictions at all at that point.  Follow up with me will be on an

as needed basis at this point as I discussed with him.”

In response to a letter dated August 15, 2008, Dr. Kaler

indicated that the claimant has a 2 percent impairment to the body

asa whole based on the 6th Edition A.M.A. Guidelines.

In testimony before the Commission the claimant had the

following exchange on direct examination:

“Q. (BY MR. ODOM) Not what the doctor said.
What do you understand your restrictions to
be?

A. Like about 50 pounds, lift regular level.

Q. Do not lift above 50 pounds above regular
level?

A. No.  I tried.  I can’t handle.

Q. What about weights under that, are you able
to lift any weight with your left arm without
discomfort?
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A. No.  And I can’t lift nothing overhead,
just regular levels.

Q. You cannot lift anything overhead?

A. Correct.

Q. Just regular level?

A. Correct.”

This testimony is in direct conflict with the medical records

introduced at the hearing.  Dr. Kaler was clear in his clinic notes

that the claimant would be subject to no restrictions by November

6, 2008, in the last clinic note introduced into evidence.  After

having observed the claimant giving testimony to the Commission in

this matter, I give more weight to the medical evidence in this

matter then the claimant’s testimony about restrictions.  Thus, I

find that the claimant had no restrictions after November 6, 2008,

related to his compensable injury.

However, even if the claimant’s testimony regarding his

physical restrictions were accurate and the medical documents were

incorrect the claimant would still not be entitled to wage loss.

From his own testimony he proves a long history of managerial

experience including being able to run an entire sugar plant.  The

claimant also testified that he was a building inspector and took

special classes to do that work.  The claimant is also able to

manage his five rental homes that he has had for more than thirty-

five years.  It is clear that the claimant has a great deal of

managerial work history that should enable him to find a host of

employment opportunities that pay much better than the $9.10 per

hour he was paid by the respondent.
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The claimant has failed to prove that he is entitled to any

wage loss in this matter.

The claimant also requested that the Commission consider

temporary total disability benefits from April 24, 2008, to August

6, 2008.

During the hearing the respondents called Frankie Henry, the

Human resource Manager for Tyson Foods in Rogers, to the stand.

The following exchange occurred on direct examination:

“Q. You are aware that he had an injury back
in August of 2007, is that right?

A. Yes, I am.

Q. And you are aware that he returned to work
for Tyson after the injury?

A. Yes, I am.

Q. Okay.  And he has testified that he was
working as soon as he got limitations placed
on him in the fry line, is that correct?

A. That is correct.

Q. And he has testified that that job does not
require lifting over five pounds or overhead
lifting, is that correct?

A. That is correct.

Q. And that was the job that he had?

A. That's correct.

Q. He was suspended in December, I think he
said December 22, 2007, is that accurate?

A. I show December 20th, but he was suspended
in December of '07.

Q. Okay.  Tell us what happened.
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A. December 20th of '07, the lead of the fry
line where he was working came and made a
complaint that he had said something to her
that she felt was inappropriate, so I had her
write me a statement and she wrote me a
statement.  And then I called Francisco in
front of the assistant plant manager and asked
him what was going on.  He admitted that he –

Q. I am going to ask you, Ms. Henry -- I know
you are uncomfortable about it.  But for this
record -- and you can put quotes around it.
But for this record, I want you to testify
what he admitted calling this lead person at
work.

A. Okay.  He admitted that he called the lead
person a mother fucking bitch.

Q. All right.  What did you do?

A. I asked him if he said that.  And he said,
yes, he did.  And so the assistant plant
manager said, you know, you just -- you can't
say that to people.  And I said, Francisco,
why in the world would you say that.  He said
that where he came from that he didn't like
people telling him what to do and especially
with it being a woman and he just didn't feel
like it was right and that's why he told her
that.

Q. Did you suspend him that day?

A. Yes, I did.

Q. Okay.  Did he come back to work after the
suspension?

A. He did.  Between the suspension, we had the
holidays, which normally he would have
received a three to five day suspension, but
we had Christmas and New Years, and so he
reported back to work the first day that we
returned after New Years, and that's when he
was terminated.

Q. What he admitted doing, was that a
violation of Tyson's policies?

A. Yes, ma'am, insubordination.
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Q. Is that considered gross misconduct?

A. Yes, it is.

Q. Had Mr. Narvaiz not been terminated for
gross misconduct, would Tyson have had a
position available for him in the fry line
within the restrictions -- and I am going to
show you these restrictions.  Page 200 of the
exhibit is Dr. Kaler's report of August 28,
2008. It has down towards the bottom
restrictions specifically he was placing on
that date, a 10 pound lifting restriction and
no overhead activity for one month.  Would
Tyson have had work available for him as of
April 28, 2008, with that restriction? 

A. Yes, ma'am, we would have.

Q. And, in fact, was the fry line job that he
had held even lighter than that?

A. Yes, ma'am.”

The claimant was fired for gross misconduct.  Had that not

occurred, it is clear that work was available to him inside his

medical restrictions.  Because work was available to the claimant

during that time period within his restrictions, he has failed to

prove that he was entitled to temporary total disability benefits

for that time period.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe his demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:
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FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on May 13, 2009, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed May 15, 2009, are hereby accepted as fact.

2. The claimant failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he is entitled to wage loss.

3. The claimant failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he is entitled to temporary total disability benefits

from April 24, 2008, to August 6, 2008.

4. The claimant failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he is entitled to attorney’s fees.

ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


